Original Paper

# COVID-19, IP and access: Will the current system of medical innovation and access to medicines meet global expectations?



Journal of Generic Medicines 2021, Vol. 17(2) 61–70 © The Author(s) 2021

Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/1741134321993182 journals.sagepub.com/home/jgm



Olga Gurgula<sup>1,2</sup> (1) and Wen H Lee<sup>2</sup>

# Abstract

The COVID-19 pandemic has exposed the fundamental flaws in the current system of medical innovation and access to medicines, which require urgent attention from the global community. This is prompted by the experience of the past decades, which has proven that this system was ineffective in securing adequate access to medicines for all. The understanding of the deficiencies of the existing system is crucial today, as it may help to design effective approaches for improving access. This article will also consider mechanisms that may be implemented by governments for the protection of public health. These include short-term mechanisms, such as compulsory licensing and government use, as well as the long-term design of a new innovation model, including state-coordinated research of medicines and open innovation. The current system should be reconsidered to ensure the prompt development of COVID-19 therapy accessible to every-one and full preparedness for the pandemics of the future.

## Keywords

COVID-19, patents, access to medicines, affordable medicines, compulsory licensing, open innovation

# Introduction

COVID-19 has brought multiple unprecedented critical challenges to the modern international community. It has severely shaken politics, the economy, environment and, most importantly, healthcare. While the world readjusts to the new reality under confusing statistics, lockdowns and social distancing, the global race to develop effective new vaccines and treatment has started.<sup>a</sup> Often overlooked, intellectual property ('IP') is ever-present, adding man-made obstacles to challenging scenarios, such as the extraordinary case of the COVID-19 pandemic. Precious time and resources are currently ill-spent in IP negotiations, and the non-transparent nature of IPrelated agreements may pose significant barriers to timely, affordable, and equitable access worldwide. More fundamentally, existing IP practices have already slowed down the reaction speed for the present pandemic and continue to hamper efforts in implementing global preparedness for future pandemics.1,2

COVID-19 has intensified the traditional debate on IP and access to medicines.<sup>3,4</sup> This time, however, in addition to the conventional struggle between patent rights and access to affordable medicines, a new dimension has been brought to this debate. There is a significant concern that the existing manufacturing capacities may become a barrier to access once the vaccines and treatment are developed.<sup>5</sup> This is because these medicines will need to be promptly produced and distributed to billions of people worldwide. While pharmaceutical companies are racing to increase their manufacturing capacity,<sup>6–8</sup> this may

#### Corresponding author:

Olga Gurgula, Brunel Law School, Brunel University London, Kingston Ln, London, Uxbridge UB8 3PH, UK. Email: olga.gurgula@brunel.ac.uk

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Brunel Law School, Brunel University London, Uxbridge, UK <sup>2</sup>Oxford Martin Programme on Affordable Medicines at the University of Oxford, Oxford, UK

not be enough for adequate allocation. As a result, some countries, most certainly wealthier western countries, will be the first to access these medicines, leaving others behind.<sup>9</sup> This was the case during the 2009 H1N1 influenza pandemic, when developed countries placed large advance orders and bought virtually all the output the vaccine companies could manufacture.<sup>10-12</sup> Developing countries had to wait to access these medicines. Nothing was learned from the past. We are currently observing that wealthy countries, including the US, UK and the EU, are placing advance orders at risk for millions of doses of vaccines, prioritising the immunisation of their own citizens. This casts doubt about whether other countries will be able to access any vaccines in time.<sup>13,14</sup> This vaccine<sup>15</sup> and treatment nationalism<sup>16</sup> may have significant negative effect on public health,<sup>b</sup> because no country will be truly protected from COVID-19 until virtually the entire world is.<sup>17</sup>

However, the insufficient manufacturing capacities may not be the main problem for access to COVID-19 medicines. There is a fear that IP rights, and patents in particular, may pose a serious risk for the swift development of the COVID-19 vaccines and treatment, as well as the timely and affordable access to such medicines.<sup>18–21</sup> These fears are not without merit. For several decades, the problem of access to medicines has been a topic of heated debate at the international level.<sup>22,23</sup> The central point has been the tension between, on the one hand, the exclusive rights stemming from patents and other IP rights that protect medicines and allow pharmaceutical companies to set prices, and, on the other hand, the problem of access to these medicines because of excessive prices.

The aim of this article, therefore, is to expose the fundamental flaws of the current system of pharmaceutical innovation that affect the accessibility of medicines for millions of people. The understanding of these flaws is crucial in the time of the COVID-19 pandemic, as it may help to design effective approaches for improving access. The article argues that in its current state this system is not able to adequately combat pandemics, as well as providing affordable and equitable access to all. In particular, it will explain the proprietary nature of the current system based on strong IP protection and the effect it has on access to medicines. It will then consider mechanisms that may be utilised by governments for the protection of public health at the national and global level. The short-term mechanisms, discussed in this article, such as compulsory licensing and government use, will facilitate better access to patent-protected COVID-19 medicines during this pandemic. The long-term mechanisms of designing a new innovation model, such as state-coordinated research and production of medicines and open innovation, will improve the effectiveness and speed of innovation in this field, leading to an enhanced access to medicines and better preparedness for the pandemics of the future.

# The current system of pharmaceutical innovation: The proprietary model based on strong patent protection

While patents often lead to unaffordably high drug prices,<sup>24</sup> pharmaceutical companies claim that they need strong patent protection to secure their investments in R&D.25,26 Therefore, the current legal framework has developed around the model of proprietary research conducted by private pharmaceutical companies, the outcomes of which are typically protected by multiple patents.<sup>24</sup> Such proprietary research has several negative consequences. First, it can lead to a waste of significant time and resources due to duplicative research activities by numerous pharmaceutical companies and the fragmentation of knowledge. Second, these companies typically seek to obtain the broadest and strongest patent protection for the results of their research to achieve market exclusivity, which allows them to set the price of their products. In turn, this often leads to problems of accessing these products due to high prices.

However, the proprietary system of pharmaceutical innovation as we know it today has taken shape fairly recently. In the past, countries were free to develop their national IP-related policies to combat high prices and facilitate access to medicines in accordance with their local needs. Many countries denied patent protection on medicines or provided only limited protection to the process of their manufacture. Such an approach was based on the fear that patents would create monopolies over such an essential product as medicines.<sup>27,28</sup> This, however, changed in 1995 when the WTO Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of IP Rights ('TRIPS') came into force, which obliged all WTO members to provide patent protection to all types of technologies, including medicines.<sup>29</sup> These new global rules, coupled with bilateral treaties that strengthen the protection even further,<sup>30</sup> and patentrelated strategies by pharmaceutical companies directed at 'evergreening' their market monopoly,<sup>31</sup> resulted in many countries not being able to provide sufficient access to essential medicines for their populations. As was stated in the Report prepared by the UN High-Level Panel on Access to Medicines in 2016, diseases such as HIV, which have become manageable chronic conditions in developed countries, continue to kill millions of people in low- and middle-income countries

because of the unaffordably high prices of patented medicines.<sup>22</sup>

Moreover, developed countries are also increasingly suffering from high drug prices, which put significant pressure on national healthcare budgets, forcing governments to reconsider their policies in this field. For example, in 2019 the US FDA approved Zolgensma, a gene therapy developed by Novartis for spinal muscular atrophy, the leading genetic cause of death in infants. The price of the one-time treatment has been set by Novartis at a record \$2.125 million, triggering debates about the escalating costs of prescription drugs and access to them.<sup>32</sup> The 'skyrocketing' prices of patented medicines in the US have prompted an investigation by the House Committee on Oversight and Reform,<sup>33</sup> which has recently held hearings with top executives of major drug companies to examine their pricing practices for some of the costliest drugs in the United States.<sup>34</sup>

Realising the deficiencies of the current system, various calls from governments, international organisations, civil society and academics have been put forward aiming at controlling prices, facilitating access and stimulating genuine innovation.<sup>22</sup> Despite this no tangible changes in the operation of this system have occurred.

# *Is the current system of pharmaceutical innovation fit to fight the COVID-19 global pandemic?*

While the problem of access to medicines that stems from the current system is not new, what is disturbing today is that we are relying on this failed system to provide the solution to the global coronavirus pandemic by developing breakthrough medicines and providing affordable and equal access worldwide. Appreciating that the most pragmatic way to combat the pandemic is through collaboration and data sharing, the WHO has launched an unprecedented cooperation between countries and various institutions. It calls for action by key stakeholders and the global community 'to voluntarily pool knowledge, IP and data necessary for COVID-19'.35 WHO directorgeneral Tedros Adhanom Ghebrevesus noted that '[b]ased on strong science and open collaboration, this information-sharing platform will help provide equitable access to life-saving technologies around the world'.<sup>36</sup> Other initiatives for voluntarily sharing the relevant knowledge, IP and data to enable widescale and worldwide production, distribution and use of such technologies and necessary raw materials include the Technology Access Partnership hosted by the UN Technology Bank<sup>37</sup> and the Open COVID Pledge Initiative.<sup>38</sup> While such initiatives to share IP

knowledge and patent pools are not new, their experience in facilitating access to medicines may be invaluable in accelerating the development of COVID-19 vaccines and treatment.<sup>39</sup> Even the European Commission is temporarily adjusting its views, understanding that 'this extraordinary situation may trigger the need for companies to cooperate in order to ensure the supply and fair distribution of scarce products to all consumers', and therefore it will 'not actively intervene against necessary and temporary measures put in place in order to avoid a shortage of supply.<sup>40</sup> However, while impressive as to the scale of their potential, all these initiatives are lacking the most important key player - the pharmaceutical industry.<sup>5,41,42</sup> Without its active participation in these and other initiatives the chances for success of such endeavours are rather slim.

Unfortunately, it seems that pharmaceutical companies are reluctant to engage in these initiatives, as this would mean sharing their IP.43 In the recent briefing organised by the International Federation of Pharmaceutical Manufacturers and Associations, chief executives from Pfizer, GlaxoSmithKline, AstraZeneca and J&J, which are all currently in the race to develop COVID-19 vaccines and treatment, were unsupportive of the WHO initiative of sharing IP.<sup>5,41,44</sup> As a result, this pandemic has exposed our pervasive dependence on private pharmaceutical companies. While several pharmaceutical companies have declared that they will make their vaccines available at cost for the duration of the COVID-19 pandemic, 45-48 we must not forget that the pharmaceutical industry is a profit-oriented business. Moreover, it is not designed to operate in such extraordinary circumstances. Pharmaceutical companies are responding to the crisis by doing what they have been optimising to do in the recent years: a competitive race of proprietary research in parallel to each other, teaming up with small tech companies or universities to boost their chances. While in normal circumstances, this rivalry could be beneficial by providing different options to tackle a disease, the current circumstances and timelines are not ordinary. Therefore, the normal mechanisms of competition should not control the development of the solutions that are literally expected to save the world. Despite numerous claims being made by pharmaceutical companies that it is not 'business as usual' anymore,49 the reality is different. COVID-19 has not altered the operation of the industry. Pharmaceutical companies are engaging in proprietary research and generating their proprietary data, the outcomes of which will still be protected by IP rights. This results in an enormous expenditure of resources and time, with unpredictable outcomes

both in terms of efficacy/safety of the researched medicines,<sup>50</sup> as well as the price it will cost for society.<sup>c</sup>

This reveals two fundamental flaws in the current system. First, a proprietary/competitive model slows down the success as it prevents researchers from working together in tackling the virus in contrast to a more open and collaborative model by pooling resources and efforts and leading to faster and more efficacious outcomes. Second, any resulting therapy developed by pharmaceutical companies will be protected by patents, allowing them to control the production and price of, as well as access to the vaccines and treatment.<sup>51</sup>

# Short-term measures to ensure affordable and equitable access to COVID-19 medicines using available mechanisms: Compulsory licensing and government use

Pharmaceutical companies continue to actively patent the results of their research,<sup>19,52</sup> and, therefore, the effect of such practices on access to COVID-19 therapy should be considered. As discussed above, patents bestow exclusive rights upon their owners. This means that the patent holder has the right to prevent others from using his or her invention, and thus control the manufacture and distribution of such products, including their prices.<sup>53</sup> As a result, patents may preclude the possibility of purchasing medicines at low prices or in required quantities because, for example, they are priced at a level that is not affordable for patients or government bodies, or the patent holder is not able to supply a sufficient amount of such medicines (ibid). In these circumstances, patent holders have the right to prevent supplies from alternative sources (ibid). This is particularly dangerous today as the exclusive patent rights to COVID-19 vaccines and medicines may restrict or even block access to such a therapy. This danger is especially significant for developing countries that may not be able to procure a sufficient amount of patent-protected COVID-19 vaccines and treatment due to high prices.

While patents provide exclusive rights, the exercise of such rights by the patent holder may be limited in view of public interests, including the protection of public health (ibid). International laws contain specific mechanisms, such as 'compulsory licences' and 'government use for non-commercial purposes', which allow restricting the exercise of exclusive rights under the patent. These mechanisms can be found in Article 31 of the TRIPS Agreement. Moreover, in 2001, the Doha Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health<sup>d</sup> confirmed that the granting of compulsory licences was one of the flexibilities under the TRIPS Agreement, which all WTO members have the right to use if necessary.<sup>e</sup> These mechanisms have been implemented in the majority of jurisdictions worldwide and may be relied upon to address public health needs (ibid).

A compulsory licence is an authorisation granted by a state authority that allows the person who receives it to use the invention without the agreement of the patent holder.<sup>54</sup> While most countries have integrated the regime of compulsory licences into their IP legislation, the grounds for granting such licences may var.y<sup>55</sup> The typical grounds include the following: (a) market demand not sufficiently satisfied, (b) exploitation of patent rights violates competition law (e.g. excessive prices), (c) patentees abuse their exclusive rights; (d) public interest (e.g. health, environment, economic development, national security); (e) dependent patents (e.g. technical improvement).<sup>56</sup>

To help governments in securing a sufficient amount of COVID-19 medicines, a special type of compulsory licence can be utilised. This is called 'government use',<sup>57,f</sup> under which the state grants authorisation for its *own use*, meaning that such authorisation is given to a state agency or department, or even to a private entity.<sup>54</sup> The effectiveness of this mechanism manifests in the fact that the government is not required to send a formal request to the patent holder, it can act *ex officio* to tackle specific public health issues.<sup>53</sup> This means that governments will not need to spend time on negotiating a licence, as required by Article 31 TRIPS in relation to a normal compulsory licence, but can grant a government use when it considers it necessary.

While this mechanism was implemented in the TRIPS Agreement as one of the flexibilities to balance strong protection stemming from the exclusive patent rights, it has not been used frequently. Among the relatively small number of government uses, the majority of such authorisations were granted by developing countries that were unable to satisfy the needs of their population in life-saving treatments for such diseases as HIV, Hepatitis C and cancer, due to the high prices charged by the pharmaceutical companies - the patent owners.<sup>g</sup> For example, in 2017, the Government of Malaysia issued a compulsory licence on the Hepatitis C treatment sofosbuvir (Sovaldi) as the price for this medicine was prohibitively high.<sup>58</sup> Such an infrequent use of this mechanism by developing countries was mainly due to significant political pressure from developed countries (typically the US and EU), which required developing countries to refrain from granting compulsory licences that would affect the interests of multinational pharmaceutical companies under the threat of retaliation.<sup>59,60</sup> This was despite the fact that, as was noted above, the

grant of a government use or compulsory licence was in line with the provisions of the TRIPS Agreement and, therefore, any WTO member has the right to utilise it.

Since the adoption of the TRIPS Agreement in 1995 and before the COVID-19 pandemic, developed countries used this mechanism (both compulsory licensing and government use) only a few times. One of the rare examples is Italy. In 2017, due to the high price of Hepatitis C medicines, the Italian government granted its citizens the right to import more affordable generic versions for their personal use.<sup>61</sup> Another rare example is Germany, where the court granted a compulsory licence for the HIV drug raltegravir based on public interest.<sup>62</sup> However, this mechanism has attracted closer attention during the COVID-19 pandemic. Some countries have already granted compulsory licences for medicines that can be used in treating COVID-19 patients. For example, on 18 March 2020 Israel's Minister of Health issued a permit to the state allowing the importation of Kaletra (lopinavir 200mg/ ritonavir 50mg) for the purpose of medicinal treatment of COVID-19 patients.<sup>63</sup> Other countries have been changing their national laws to make this mechanism more efficient. This includes Germany.<sup>2,57,h</sup> In particular, Section 13 of the German Patent Act ('GPA') enables the federal government to issue orders for the use of an invention to protect public welfare by the government or government-appointed third parties.<sup>64,i</sup> To make this mechanism more efficient during the pandemic, on 28 March 2020, the German government passed a 'corona crisis package', which introduced several changes to existing laws.<sup>65,j</sup> It has amended, inter alia, the Act on the Prevention and Control of Infectious Diseases in Humans and introduced, among others, Section 5 which provides the Ministry of Health with additional powers to control the epidemic situation, including the authority to order restrictions on patents in accordance with Section 13 GPA (ibid). This can be done in relation to specific products which can be used for public welfare, such as pharmaceuticals, medical devices, laboratory diagnostics, items of personal protective equipment and products for disinfection.<sup>k</sup>

To prevent any delays in accessing COVID-19 therapy governments should utilise all the available mechanisms. With respect to patent-protected therapy, one of the effective tools, as was discussed above, is government use.<sup>1</sup> It is provided by the TRIPS Agreement and can be found in most national patent laws. It is, however, important to review national laws on government use and amend them where necessary to maximise the effectiveness of this mechanism, making sure that there will be no barriers in using it when required. Moreover, governments, especially in developing countries, should not refrain from authorising government use based on their fears of political retaliation from developed countries. Today, both developing and developed countries should use all the tools available to ensure that COVID-19 therapy is accessible to their population in a sufficient amount and at a price they can afford.

# Long-term measures to ensure affordable and equitable access to medicines globally

While the measures discussed above may provide a solution for affordable access to certain COVID-19 therapeutics in the short term, they will not solve the problem of access in general. Such an unprecedented global pandemic is the result of a global market failure, which needs urgent intervention. To avoid the universal problem with access to COVID-19 medicines, as well as to prepare for the future pandemics, the current system requires drastic changes. There are a number of options for such changes available today. These include, for example, a state-coordinated research and production of medicines to fight pandemics, and the development of a new model of open innovation.

The first approach essentially means that the state should assume the function and responsibility for the preparedness to such health-related risks as pandemics. A comprehensive infrastructure should be set in place, which would cover both the research into and production of medicines needed for health security.<sup>66</sup> Therefore, the establishment of new specifically designated research centres to investigate and prepare for new pandemics, and setting up the infrastructures for the development and manufacture of medicines by countries, may help to reduce the risks of new pandemics, as well as securing access to essential medicines when the pandemic ends.

Another option is to create a system of open innovation, in which access to information, data and technologies could be freely achieved. 'While innovation is critical, the usual process of managing innovation does not seem to work anymore'.<sup>67</sup> This is the view that Chesbrough expressed almost 20 years ago and it is still valid today. He explained that the old paradigm of innovation was based on the closed model, where companies generate their ideas, develop, build, market and finance them on their own (ibid). One of the implicit rules of this model is 'we should control our IP, so that our competitors don't profit from our ideas' (ibid). He further claimed that this paradigm created a 'virtuous circle', in which companies invested in their R&D, which led to breakthroughs, increasing their profits, which were then reinvested back into their internal R&D (ibid). Since IP was

vigorously protected, others could not use it for their own profit (ibid). This paradigm that according to Chesbrough worked for most of the twentieth century has become unsustainable in the twenty-first century (ibid; 68), and the pharmaceutical industry is a good example. Despite the alleged surge in investments into pharmaceutical R&D, the pipeline of breakthrough medicines is decreasing, with very few truly novel medicines being developed recently.24,69-71 Realising that the closed model of innovation in this field is not viable anymore, pharmaceutical companies have been increasingly turning to external sources of innovation.<sup>72</sup> During recent years, pharmaceutical companies have been establishing collaborations with academic centres of excellence, building innovation centres, creating joint ventures with academic institutions (public-private partnerships), setting precompetitive consortia, or experimenting with crowdsourcing and virtual R&D (ibid).

These new approaches, however, are mainly followed if they fit with companies' traditional, predominantly internal (i.e. closed) R&D models and in research areas that do not affect their major franchises (ibid). Despite the great potential that the open innovation model may bring to society in this field, the pharmaceutical industry has been hesitant to utilise it. One of the main reasons is that this will mean changes to their traditional approaches, as well as because of the fear of losing control over their valuable IP assets. The apogee of this state of affairs is the current pandemic, in which pharmaceutical companies have refused to share their IP with the open innovation pledges discussed above, which would allow an acceleration of the process of developing the COVID-19 therapy. This system based on the closed (or semiclosed) model of innovation that relies on strong IP protection, which has already proven to be ineffective in the past, poses a risk to humanity by preventing researchers from accessing the valuable information related to COVID-19 therapeutics that is currently being generated in hundreds of laboratories worldwide. If employed, the open innovation model would eliminate 'the fragmentation of knowledge that is inherent to the IP-driven pharma industry' (ibid) and would allow a free flow of information, enabling more efficient use of resources and faster development of medicines, including for COVID-19.

Both options have their pros and cons, which need to be carefully assessed prior to their implementation. For example, the establishment of the state infrastructure would allow countries to be better prepared for pandemics in the future without overreliance on the private pharmaceutical business. However, it may lead to inequality of access, since wealthier countries would be in a better position to create such infrastructures, while poor countries will not be able to do this. On the other hand, the open innovation system may help to boost medical research, as access to crucial information will not be restricted by IP rights, thus allowing scientists around the world to share and utilise such data for the benefit of society. This will mean that the system of IP protection would need to be redesigned, so that it would not create a barrier for access. However, as was mentioned above, pharmaceutical companies argue that without the current level of IP protection, they will have no incentives to engage in R&D. Therefore, alternative incentives for pharmaceutical companies may need to be developed in order to attract their interest in this new system. For example, such incentives may be based on performance, with governments collectively setting the bar for what they would purchase and at what price.

# Conclusions

While the model for a new system of medical innovation and access is yet to be developed, what is clear today is that the long overdue changes to the current system are inevitable. This pandemic has exposed the fundamental flaws in the existing system which require urgent attention from the global community. This is prompted by the experience of the past several decades, which has proven that this system was ineffective in securing adequate access to medicines for all. It has also exposed our overwhelming dependence on the private pharmaceutical business for protecting global health security. It is paramount that governments utilise all available mechanisms that would ensure swift and equitable access to COVID-19 therapy, including issuing compulsory licenses and authorising government uses where necessary. Moreover, drawing on past experience, we need to fundamentally and urgently rethink the model of medical innovation and access in order to ensure that we are able to find prompt solutions for the development of COVID-19 medicines which will be accessible to everyone, as well as allowing us to be fully prepared for the pandemics of the future. For this, all the stakeholders, including governments, pharmaceutical companies, international non-governmental bodies, non-profit organisations, academics, and public initiatives, must work together to find the most suitable and workable solution that would be beneficial for society.

### Declaration of conflicting interests

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

# Funding

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

### ORCID iD

Olga Gurgula (D) https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7013-9804

#### Notes

- a. 'Covid-19 Vaccine Tracker' (as of the time of writing 236 vaccines are in development and 38 are in clinical testing, 7 have reached a regulatory decision) <a href="https://www.covid-19vaccinetracker.org/">https://www.covid-19vaccinetracker.org/</a>; 'Covid-19 Treatment And Vaccine Tracker' <a href="https://milken-institute-covid-19-tracker.webflow.io/#vaccines\_intro">https://milken-institute-covid-19-tracker.webflow.io/#vaccines\_intro</a>.
- b. WHO Virtual Press conference on 06 August 2020 (According to Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus, Director-General of the World Health Organization, '[f]or the world to recover faster it has to recover together. Because it's a globalised world. The economy is intertwined. Part of the world or few countries cannot be a safe haven and recover. They should recover together with the rest of the world'). Available at: https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/ transcripts/who-broll-emergencies-coronavirus-pressconference-06aug2020.pdf?sfvrsn=d9ec783b\_2 (accessed 19 December 2020).
- c. These consequences of strong patent protection on medicines can be contrasted with the potential benefits and effect of medicines that are not encumbered by numerous patents in fighting the COVID-19 pandemic. A good example is dexamethasone, 'a steroid that has been used since the 1960s to reduce inflammation in a range of conditions, including inflammatory disorders and certain cancers. It has been listed on the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines since 1977 in multiple formulations, and is currently off-patent and affordably available in most countries' ('WHO welcomes preliminary results about dexamethasone use in treating critically ill COVID-19 patients' (16 June 2020) Available at: https://www.who.int/news/item/16-06-2020-who-welcomes-preliminary-results-about-dexa methasone-use-in-treating-critically-ill-covid-19patients (accessed 19 December 2020)). The initial clin-

ical trial results revealed by the RECOVERY (Randomised Evaluation of COVID-19 Therapy) led by the University of Oxford has shown that dexamethasone can reduce mortality in patients who are critically ill with COVID-19. Available at: https://www.recovery trial.net/ (accessed 19 December 2020).

- d. WT/MIN(01)/DEC/W/2, 14 November 2001. Available at: www.wto.org (accessed 19 December 2020).
- e. Doha Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health. Sub-paragraph 5 (b) 'Accordingly and in the light of paragraph 4 above, while maintaining our commitments in the TRIPS Agreement, we recognize that these flexibilities include: ... b. Each Member has the

right to grant compulsory licenses and the freedom to determine the grounds upon which such licenses are granted.'

- f. E.g. UK law contains such concept as 'crown use'. See e.g. Section 55 of the Patents Act 1977.
- g. Examples of compulsory licensing, including public non-commercial use, can be found in the TRIPS Flexibilities Database that provides worldwide information on the instances when authorities have invoked, planned to invoke, or have been asked to invoke a TRIPS flexibility for public health reasons, in particular to assure access to medicines. See Medicines Law & Policy. The TRIPS Flexibilities Database available at: http://tripsflexibilities.medicineslawandpolicy.org (accessed 19 December 2020); see also the WIPO Database on Flexibilities in the Intellectual Property System, which includes references to all legislations on TRIPS flexibilities, including on compulsory licensing. Available at: https://www.wipo.int/ip-development/en/ agenda/flexibilities/database.html (accessed 19 December 2020).
- h. Similar measures have also been implemented in France by the emergency law n° 2020-290 of 23 March 2020 to deal with the COVID-19 epidemic, which introduced a new article L.3131-15 in the public health code authorising the Prime Minister to undertake certain measure for the purpose of guaranteeing public health, including granting government use (see Pochart *et al.*, 2020).
- i. Section 13 GPA '(1) The patent shall have no effect in a case where the Federal Government orders that the invention is to be used in the interest of public welfare. Further, it shall not extend to a use of the invention which is ordered in the interest of the security of the Federal Republic of Germany by the competent highest federal authority or by a subordinate authority acting on its instructions'(see Fuchs<sup>64</sup>)
- j. These amendments have been enacted by the Act on the Protection of the Population in Case of an Epidemic Situation of National Significance, which entered into force on 28 March 2020.
- k. Section 5 of the Act on the Prevention and Control of Infectious Diseases in Humans.
- It is worth mentioning that TRIPS regulates compulsory licensing and government use in relation to patents. Therefore, the application of such mechanisms may need further examination in relation to vaccines, the protection of which would typically also entail trade secrets.

#### References

- 1. Boseley S US and UK 'lead push against global patent pool for Covid-19 drugs. *The Guardian*, 17 May 2020.
- 2. Hoen E. Protect against market exclusivity in the fight against COVID-19. *Nat Med* 2020a; 26: 813.
- 3. Cueni T. Intellectual property is not a hindrance but a help to end Covid-19. *The Financial Times*, 17 May 2020.
- 4. Hoen E. Letter: finding a treatment for Covid-19 is linked to IP. *The Financial Times*, 20 May 2020b.

- 5. IFPMA. Global Biopharma CEO/Top Executives COVID-19 Media Briefing, www.youtube.com/watch? v=0wMMwDshed0&feature=youtu.be (2020a, accessed 19 December 2020).
- AstraZeneca. AstraZeneca advances response to global COVID-19 challenge as it receives first commitments for Oxford's potential new vaccine, www.astrazeneca. com/media-centre/press-releases/2020/astrazenecaadvances-response-to-global-covid-19-challenge-as-itreceives-first-commitments-for-oxfords-potential-newvaccine.html (2020a, accessed 19 December 2020).
- Hargreaves B. Pfizer and BioNTech work to scale up COVID-19 vaccine production, www.biopharma-report er.com/Article/2020/05/11/Pfizer-scales-up-COVID-vac cine-production (accessed 19 December 2020).
- Johnson & Johnson. Johnson & Johnson Announces Acceleration of its COVID-19 Vaccine Candidate; Phase 1/2a Clinical Trial to Begin in Second Half of July, www.jnj.com/johnson-johnson-announces-accelera tion-of-its-covid-19-vaccine-candidate-phase-1-2a-clini cal-trial-to-begin-in-second-half-of-july (accessed 19 December 2020).
- 9. Khamsi R. If a coronavirus vaccine arrives, can the world make enough? *Nature* 2020; 580: ■.
- Brown D. Vaccine would be spoken for; rich nations have preexisting contracts. *The Washington Post*, 7 May 2009.
- Fidler DP. Negotiating equitable access to influenza vaccines: global health diplomacy and the controversies surrounding avian influenza H5N1 and pandemic influenza H1N1. *PLoS Med* 2010; 7: e1000247.
- Whalen J. Rich nations lock in flu vaccine as poor ones fret. *The Wall Street Journal*, 16 May 2009.
- 13. Cheng M and Larson C. Race for virus vaccine could leave some countries behind. *ABCnews*, 18 June 2020.
- Milne R and Crow D. Why vaccine 'nationalism' could slow coronavirus fight. *The Financial Times*, 14 May 2020.
- Rutschman AS. How 'vaccine nationalism' could block vulnerable populations' access to COVID-19 vaccines. *The Conversation*, 17 June 2020.
- 16. Dutfield G. Coronavirus: it is morally indefensible for a nation to keep life-saving drugs for itself. *The Conversation*, 1 July 2020a.
- Peiris M and Leung G M. What can we expect from first-generation COVID-19 vaccines? *Lancet 2020;* 396: 1467–1469.
- Morten C and Moss A. Could a patent get in between you and a Covid-19 test? Yes. *The Guardian*, 20 May 2020.
- Prabhala A and Hoen E. We'll find a treatment for coronavirus – but drug companies will decide who gets *it*. *The Guardian*, 15 April 2020.
- 20. The Public Citizen. The Real Story of Remdesivir. Taxpayers are spending at least \$70.5 million to develop the drug, www.citizen.org/article/the-real-story-ofremdesivir/ (accessed 19 December 2020).
- 21. UNITAID. The Medicines Patent Pool and Unitaid respond to access efforts for COVID-19 treatments

and technologies, https://unitaid.org/news-blog/medi cines-patent-pool-and-unitaid-respond-to-accessefforts-for-covid-19-treatments-and-technologies/#en (accessed 19 December 2020).

- 22. High-Level Panel on Access to Medicine, Report of the United Nations Secretary-General. Promoting Innovation and Access to Health Technologies, www.unsgaccessmeds. org/final-report (2016, accessed 19 December 2020).
- WTO, WIPO, WHO. Promoting Access to Medical Technologies and Innovation Intersections between public health, intellectual property and trade. www. wipo.int/edocs/pubdocs/en/global\_challenges/628/wipo\_ pub\_628.pdf. (2012, accessed 19 December 2020).
- IMAK. Overpatented, overpriced: how excessive pharmaceutical patenting is extending monopolies and driving up drug prices, www.i-mak.org/wp-content/uploads/ 2018/08/I-MAK-Overpatented-Overpriced-Report.pdf (2018, accessed 19 December 2020).
- European Commission. Pharmaceutical sector inquiry final report, http://ec.europa.eu/competition/sectors/ph armaceuticals/inquiry/staff\_working\_paper\_part1.pdf (2009, accessed 19 December 2020).
- 26. IFPMA. Statement on the "Solidarity Call to Action to realize equitable global access to COVID-19 health technologies through pooling of knowledge, intellectual property and data", www.ifpma.org/resource-centre/ ifpma-statement-on-the-solidarity-call-to-action-to-real ize-equitable-global-access-to-covid-19-health-technolo gies-through-pooling-of-knowledge-intellectual-proper ty-and-data/ (2020b, accessed 19 December 2020).
- Ho CM. Should all drugs be patentable? A comparative perspective. Vanderbilt J Entertainment Technol Law 2015; 17: 295–348.
- Pila J. Chemical products and proportionate patents before and after Generics v. Lundbeck. *Kings Law J* 2009; 20: 489–526.
- Abud Sittler MJ, Helmers C and Hall B. Study on pharmaceutical patents in Chile. In: Committee on development and intellectual property, 15th session, Geneva, April 20-24 2015.
- 30. Musungu SF, Villanueva S and Blasetti R. Utilizing TRIPS flexibilities for public health protection through south-south regional frameworks. *South Centre* 2004;
  ■:■.
- Gurgula O. Strategic patenting by pharmaceutical companies – should competition law intervene? Int Rev Intellect Property Compet Law 2020; 51: 1062–1085.
- Nat Biotechnol Editorial. Gene therapy's next installment. Nat Biotechnol 2019; 37: 697.
- The US House Committee on Oversight and Reform. Investigation of Skyrocketing Prescription Drug Prices, https://oversight.house.gov/investigations/investigationof-skyrocketing-prescription-drug-prices (2020a, accessed 19 December 2020).
- 34. The US House Committee on Oversight and Reform. Oversight Committee Announces Major Hearings with Drug Company CEOs After Sweeping 18-Month Investigation, https://oversight.house.gov/news/pressreleases/oversight-committee-announces-major-hear

ings-with-drug-company-ceos-after (2020b, accessed 19 December 2020).

- WHO. Solidarity Call to Action, www.who.int/emergen cies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/global-researchon-novel-coronavirus-2019-ncov/covid-19-technologyaccess-pool/solidarity-call-to-action (2020a, accessed 19 December 2020).
- 36. WHO. Operationalising The Covid-19 Technology Access Pool (C-Tap) A Concept Paper, www.who.int/ docs/default-source/essential-medicines/intellectualproperty/who-covid-19-tech-access-tool-c-tap.pdf? sfvrsn=1695cf9\_4&download=true (2020b, accessed 19 December 2020).
- 37. The Tech Access Partnership, https://techaccesspart nership.org/ (accessed 19 December 2020).
- Open Covid Pledge, https://opencovidpledge.org/ (accessed 19 December 2020).
- Medicines Patent Pool, https://medicinespatentpool. org/who-we-are/ (accessed 19 December 2020).
- 40. European Commission. Antitrust: joint statement by the European Competition Network (ECN) on application of competition law during the Corona crisis, https:// ec.europa.eu/competition/ecn/202003\_joint-statement\_ ecn\_corona-crisis.pdf (accessed 19 December 2020).
- Mancini DP and Peel M. Poorer countries join WHO call for virus patents to be shared. *The Financial Times*, 29 May 2020.
- 42. Medicines Law & Policy. Medicines Law & Policy welcomes WHO's Solidarity Call to Action to realise equitable global access to COVID-19 health technologies through pooling of knowledge, intellectual property and data, https://medicineslawandpolicy.org/2020/05/medicines-law-policy-welcomes-whos-solidarity-call-to-action-to-realise-equitable-global-access-to-covid-19-h ealth-technologies-through-pooling-of-knowledge-intel lectual-property-and-data/ (2020a, accessed 19 December 2020).
- 43. Ren G. Progress on COVID-19 technology pool inches along as sister initiative to pool vaccine procurement accelerates. In: *Health Policy Watch*, https://health policy-watch.news/progress-on-covid-19-technologypool-inches-along-as-sister-initiative-to-pool-vaccineprocurement-accelerates/(accessed 19 December 2020).
- Lovett S. Coronavirus: drug giant AstraZeneca urged to make vaccine patent-free. *The Independent*, 2 June 2020.
- 45. AstraZeneca. AstraZeneca to supply Europe with up to 400 million doses of Oxford University's vaccine at no profit, www.astrazeneca.com/media-centre/press-re leases/2020/astrazeneca-to-supply-europe-with-up-to-400-million-doses-of-oxford-universitys-vaccine-at-noprofit.html (2020b, accessed 19 December 2020).
- Peel M, Mancini DP, Cookson C, et al. How much will a Covid-19 vaccine cost? *The Financial Times*, 23 October 2020.
- Scheuber A. Imperial social enterprise to accelerate lowcost COVID-19 vaccine. In: *Imperial College London*, www.imperial.ac.uk/news/198053/imperial-social-enter prise-accelerate-low-cost-covid-19/ (accessed 19 December 2020).

- 48. Wu KJ. Some vaccine makers say they plan to profit from coronavirus vaccine. *The NY Times*, 28 June 2020.
- 49. IFPMA. Pharma partners in efforts to give coronavirus vaccine for everyone, www.ifpma.org/resource-centre/ph arma-partners-in-efforts-to-give-coronavirus-vaccine-for-everyone/ (2020c, accessed 19 December 2020).
- Mallapaty S and Ledford H. COVID-vaccine results are on the way – and scientists' concerns are growing *Nature* 2020; 586: ■.
- Gilead. An open letter from Daniel O'Day, Chairman & CEO, Gilead Sciences, www.gilead.com/news-andpress/press-room/press-releases/2020/6/an-open-letterfrom-daniel-oday-chairman-ceo-gilead-sciences (accessed 19 December 2020).
- 52. Koons C. The vaccine scramble is also a scramble for patents. *Bloomberg*, 12 August 2020.
- 53. Correa CM. Guide for the granting of compulsory licenses and government use of pharmaceutical patents. The South Centre, Research Paper 107, 2020.
- Medicines Law & Policy. Research and resources on intellectual property and health, https://medicinesla wandpolicy.org/tools/ (2020b, accessed 19 December 2020).
- European Patent Academy. Compulsory licensing in Europe: a country-by-country overview, www.epo.org/ learning/materials/compulsory-licensing-in-europe.html (2018, accessed 19 December 2020).
- 56. Biadgleng ET. TRIPS post-grant flexibilities: compulsory licenses & government use. UNCTAD. In: Workshop on flexibilities in international intellectual property rules and local production of pharmaceuticals for the Southern, Central and West African Region, Cape Town, 7–9 December 2009, .
- 57. Pochart F, Rauline M and de La Verteville O. Compulsory licenses granted by public authorities: an application in the Covid-19 crisis in France? In: *Kluwer Patent Blog*, http://patentblog.kluweriplaw.com/2020/04/ 23/compulsory-licenses-granted-by-public-authoritiesan-application-in-the-covid-19-crisis-in-france-part-1/ (accessed 19 December 2020).
- 58. Treatment Action Group. TAG Applauds Malaysian Government's Decision to Make Generic form of Life-Saving .Hep C Cure, www.treatmentactiongroup.org/ statement/tag-applauds-malaysian-governments-deci sion-to-make-generic-form-of-life-saving-hep-c-cure/ (2017, accessed 19 December 2020).
- Radhakrishnan P and Amin T. Strengthening patent standards: an alternative route to compulsory licensing for low and middle income countries. In: Correa CM (ed) *Pharmaceutical innovation, incremental patenting and compulsory licensing*. Geneva: The South Centre, 2013, pp. 313–334.
- Reichman JH. Compulsory licensing of patented pharmaceutical inventions: evaluating the options. In: Correa CM (ed) Research handbook on the protection of intellectual property under WTO rules. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar, 2010, pp. 458–492.
- 61. Hoen E, Veraldi J, Toebesc B, et al. Medicine procurement and the use of flexibilities in the agreement on

trade-related aspects of intellectual property rights, 2001–2016. Bull World Health Organ 2018; ■: 185–193.

- 62. GRUR. Decision of 11 July 2017; X ZB 2/17, 1017 Raltegravir.
- KEI. Israel issues compulsory license to allow the government to import generic versions of Kaletra. In: *Keionline*, www.keionline.org/32503 (accessed 19 December 2020).
- Fuchs S. COVID-19: New German legislation to fight pandemic may affect granted German patents. Bird&Bird, www.twobirds.com/en/news/articles/2020/ germany/covid-19-new-german-legislation-to-fight-pan demic-may-affect-granted-patents (accessed 19 December 2020).
- Klopschinski S. Update on patent-related measures in Germany in view of corona pandemic. In: *Kluwer Patent Blog*, http://patentblog.kluweriplaw.com/2020/04/02/ update-on-patent-related-measures-in-germany-inview-of-corona-pandemic/ (accessed 19 December 2020).
- 66. Brown D. Medicine for all: the case for a public option in the pharmaceutical industry. The next system project, https://thenextsystem.org/medicineforall (2010, accessed 19 December 2020).
- Chesbrough HW. Open innovation: the new imperative for creating and profiting from technology. Boston, MA: Harvard Business School Press, 2003.

- Dutfield G. That high design of purest gold: a critical history of the pharmaceutical industry, 1880–2020. Singapore: World Scientific Publishing, 2020b.
- Light DW and Lexchin JR. Pharmaceutical R&D what do we get for all that money? *BMJ* 2012; 345: e4348.
- Pammolli F, Magazzini L and Riccaboni M. The productivity crisis in pharmaceutical R&D. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2011; 10: 428–438.
- Scannell JW, Blanckley A, Boldon H, et al. Diagnosing the decline in pharmaceutical R&D efficiency. *Nat Rev* 2012; 11: 191–200.
- 72. Schuhmacher A, Gassmann O, McCracken N, et al. Open innovation and external sources of innovation. An opportunity to fuel the R&D pipeline and enhance decision making? *J Transl Med* 2018; 2: 119.

#### Author biographies

**Olga Gurgula** (PhD, LLM) is a Lecturer in Intellectual Property Law at Brunel Law School, Brunel University London. She is also a Visiting Fellow at the Oxford Martin Programme on Affordable Medicines, University of Oxford.

**Wen Hwa Lee** is co-director of the Oxford Martin School Programme on Affordable Medicines, University of Oxford.